## Surveillance & Society

# Surveillance in Trump's America

#### Torin Monahan

Volume 23, numéro 1, 2025

**Open Issue** 

URI : https://id.erudit.org/iderudit/1117527ar DOI : https://doi.org/10.24908/ss.v23i1.19220

Aller au sommaire du numéro

Éditeur(s)

Surveillance Studies Network

ISSN

1477-7487 (numérique)

#### Découvrir la revue

#### Citer ce document

Monahan, T. (2025). Surveillance in Trump's America. Surveillance & Society, 23(1), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.24908/ss.v23i1.19220



#### Résumé de l'article

This paper sketches some of the key dangers presented by the second Trump presidency. We are witnessing a mainstreaming of far-right positions with profound implications both for government and the constitution of society. This moment is marked by censorship and self-censorship of the media, surveillance and punishment of immigrant communities, attacks on higher education, throttled scientific research, a war on gender, the evisceration of government agencies, reduced checks on disinformation or hate speech, and threats to international security. The Trump model of governance builds on hate to breed instability and chaos. These are the dynamics we must confront and disarm.

© Torin Monahan, 2025



érudit

Ce document est protégé par la loi sur le droit d'auteur. L'utilisation des services d'Érudit (y compris la reproduction) est assujettie à sa politique d'utilisation que vous pouvez consulter en ligne.

https://apropos.erudit.org/fr/usagers/politique-dutilisation/

#### Cet article est diffusé et préservé par Érudit.

Érudit est un consortium interuniversitaire sans but lucratif composé de l'Université de Montréal, l'Université Laval et l'Université du Québec à Montréal. Il a pour mission la promotion et la valorisation de la recherche.

https://www.erudit.org/fr/



# Editorial Surveillance in Trump's America

# Torin Monahan<sup>1</sup>

University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, USA torin.monahan@unc.edu

#### Abstract

This paper sketches some of the key dangers presented by the second Trump presidency. We are witnessing a mainstreaming of farright positions with profound implications both for government and the constitution of society. This moment is marked by censorship and self-censorship of the media, surveillance and punishment of immigrant communities, attacks on higher education, throttled scientific research, a war on gender, the evisceration of government agencies, reduced checks on disinformation or hate speech, and threats to international security. The Trump model of governance builds on hate to breed instability and chaos. These are the dynamics we must confront and disarm.

#### Introduction

The month before President Trump's second inauguration, a news reporter in Denver, Colorado, was followed for forty miles by an angry white man yelling, "Are you even a U.S. citizen? This is Trump's America now! I'm a Marine and I took an oath to protect this country from people like you!" (Slevin 2024). Seemingly emboldened by Trump's recent election victory, this assailant took it upon himself to enforce Trump's white supremacist, anti-media agenda by targeting a reporter of Pacific Islander descent. Upon reaching the news station, the reporter raced from his news vehicle to the entrance, only to be chased, tackled, and put into a headlock by the attacker who proceeded to choke him. Fellow media workers were able to intervene to save the man, and the attacker was arrested for assault, harassment, and hate crimes (Sinton, Aley, and Alvarado 2025).

This event is in many ways a disturbing harbinger of the storm on the horizon. It is not incidental that journalists, the so-called Fourth Estate, find themselves subject to vitriol and violence for doing the job of speaking truth to power. Media suppression and control are hallmarks of dictatorships (United States Holocaust Memorial Museum n.d.), as is shutting down or censoring public communication channels such as the internet or social media platforms (Akbari 2022; Gohdes 2024; Keremoğlu and Weidmann 2020). Trump's repeated claims of reporters, or of any of his critics, as being "enemies of the people" echoes the words of dictators like Hitler, Stalin, and Mao, who similarly targeted the media to sow uncertainty about the truth (Kalb 2018). Media self-censorship is also on full display now that Trump is in office, where major news outlets, perhaps fearing lawsuits or other retaliation, are refraining from naming Elon Musk's Nazi salute at Trump's post-inauguration rally for what it was (Molloy 2025) or are throttling editorial critiques of Trump's Cabinet nominees (Baragona 2024). Censorship is a form of surveillance: "it surveils the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This editorial was written in my capacity as co-Editor-in-Chief of *Surveillance & Society*. It does not necessarily reflect the views of the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, *Surveillance & Society*, or the Surveillance Studies Network.

expressed and, by extension, regulates the not-yet-expressed" (Zhang and Barr 2021). The attack on the Denver news reporter further shows the blurring of boundaries between the state's supposed monopoly on (racial) violence and the actions of self-deputized militia members or other vigilantes, where the overlaps activate conditions of ambiguity and vulnerability (Brayne, Lageson, and Levy 2024; Monahan 2022b; Reeves 2017; Walby and Joshua 2021).<sup>2</sup>

Although it may be too soon to fully grasp the scope and scale of surveillance in "Trump's America," as of this writing (in early March 2025), there are many indicators of where things are heading. In this editorial, I will sketch some of the key surveillance dangers, as I see them, in the hopes of drawing scholarly and activist attention to areas in need of critical attention. If dissent is fundamental to surveillance studies, as David Murakami Wood and I have argued (Monahan and Wood 2022), then the coming months and years will be a test of the field's capacity to interrogate and contest injustices in the US and beyond.

## Surveilling and Punishing Immigrant Communities

The accelerated assault on immigrant communities in the US should not be a surprise to anyone. After all, this was Trump's primary campaign promise: to "carry out the largest domestic deportation operation in American history" (ACLU 2024). His goal of deporting up to twenty-one million people (Tait 2023)<sup>3</sup> depends heavily on integrating a surveillance and policing apparatus throughout society. This includes targeting people accessing healthcare, attending school, going to work, or gathering at places of worship. It also includes conducting raids on people's homes and forcibly separating parents from their children. Because undocumented immigrant communities strategically access public services to which they are legally entitled (e.g., schooling or healthcare for their children) (Asad 2023), Trump's executive order allowing Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) agents to access these places punitively deprives people of their rights and terrorizes families, which can be seen, for instance, with children fearing for their parents picking them up from school (Singh 2025).<sup>4</sup> Not restricted to law enforcement alone, ICE also established a tip hotline for people to report suspected undocumented immigrants or criminals (Immigration and Customs Enforcement 2024), but early reports suggest that it was too overwhelmed with tips for investigators to keep up, leading some to speculate that many people were jamming the system by reporting Elon Musk (O'Rourke 2025).

Alongside mass deportations, the Trump administration has also sought to strip "birthright citizenship" from children born of undocumented immigrants. Given that this right is enshrined in the US Constitution via the Fourteenth Amendment, this order is unlikely to survive legal scrutiny, but it nonetheless signals (or whistles loudly) to white nationalists that Trump, like them, equates citizenship with whiteness and is willing to demonize nonwhites and blame them for economic or other insecurities. This move is an exercise in symbolic violence as well, conveying to immigrant communities that they are not only vulnerable but also illegitimate—that they are unworthy of citizenship or, in many instances, even humane treatment. After all, in Trump's words, they are "animals" who are "poisoning the blood of our country" (ACLU 2024). Surveillance operates here through the notion of policed identities, where legal recognition and belonging

 $<sup>^2</sup>$  In case there were any doubt of this partnership between right-wing militias and the state, Trump's pardoning of the January 6, 2021, insurrectionists makes these allegiances clear (Richer, Kunzelman, and Khalil 2025). See also the volume *Media and January 6th* for critiques of the role of media, platforms, and social media in the attempted coup of the US government (White et al. 2024).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Since there are only an estimated 11.7 million undocumented immigrants in the US (Warren 2024), this inflated number is likely designed to stoke further outrage from Trump's base. Alternatively, it could mean that he also intends to deport naturalized citizens, green-card holders, or others to meet this goal.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> These activities do not rely solely on ICE agents. The Trump administration also envisions cooperation from state and local police (and perhaps even the National Guard) who are deputized to do immigration work.

may be revoked based on racist criteria (Monahan 2017, 2021), and through the implied invitation to white "patriots" to terrorize anyone who does not fit their expectations of normative white citizenship.

Another locus of immigrant surveillance will be the border. This will include ramping up walls and barriers; cameras, sensors, and drones; and personnel, including the possibility of sending 250,000 troops to patrol the US-Mexico border (ACLU 2024). Even if many border surveillance towers and other digital equipment often simply do not work (Boyce 2016; Maass 2024), other than working to enrich the private security industry, the overall hardening of certain border locations has historically driven migrants to more dangerous points of passage, leading to increased deaths (Rubio-Goldsmith et al. 2007).<sup>5</sup> Detention centers and camps will likely multiply to contain migrants, particularly when their countries of origin will not accept their return. Such spaces have been exposed as overcrowded, unsanitary, and unsafe prisons, despite the euphemism of their official label as "immigrant detention facilities" (Lanard 2021). Now that some migrants have been sent to the infamous Guantanamo Bay Naval Station, which housed and tortured detainees during the War on Terror (Center for Constitutional Rights 2012), the Trump administration is embracing the idea of stripping immigrants' rights and humanity (Lopez 2025). Relatedly, mechanisms for legal asylum for humanitarian or other reasons have ground to a halt. The Customs and Border Protection (CBP) agency has ceased supporting its CBP One app, which "previously allowed undocumented aliens to submit advance information and schedule appointments" for asylum review (Customs and Border Protection 2025), even if, by all accounts, the system was a technical and logistical disaster (Kocher 2023). The message from the Trump administration is one of complete lack of concern or care for the plight of others.

## Surveillance at Universities

Borders are typically thought of in spatial terms as clearly demarcated boundaries between nation states. Surveillance studies scholars have shown how misleading this characterization can be, for "the border is everywhere" where it is enacted (Monahan and Wood 2018: 121). Traveler screening systems, for instance, algorithmically scrutinize and sort passengers well before they ever reach an airport or immigration officer (Amoore 2013; Magnet 2011; Salter 2004). In the current milieu, university campuses also function as borderzones where everyone is surveilled and foreign or immigrant students are subject to deportation.

The Trump administration has signaled that ICE raids on university and college campuses would now be permitted, leading to heightened risk for the roughly 400,000 undocumented higher-education students throughout the country (Stahl 2025). Many universities, including my own, are circulating tip sheets on what to do should ICE agents arrive and demand access to students. ICE agents may also be seeking student records to identify international or undocumented students (Undocumented Student Resource Center 2025), which could be a practice that runs afoul of the Family Education Rights and Privacy Act (Stahl 2025). There have also been reports of people impersonating ICE agents and asking for access to minoritized students (Weissman 2025), which raises threats that white-nationalist vigilantes may take it upon themselves to abduct or harm students, faculty, or staff seen—in their eyes—as not belonging. This situation creates ambiguity and fear, which is its intention. It also enfolds universities into what Josh Scannell (2021) has called "the carceral surround," an expansive governing logic premised on racialized policing and state power. In the fog of uncertainty, some universities are further activating their existing links to the surveillance state by promising full cooperation with law enforcement, while others are seeking ways to protect their students while still complying with the law (Stahl 2025).

There are also moves to criminalize dissent on college campuses. For instance, another recent executive order purports to combat anti-Semitism on campuses by targeting those engaging in protest. International

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Historically, border fortification efforts have also produced the *opposite* of their intended effect: "Rather than prevent people from entering the country, the added security simply dissuaded them from leaving" because they feared they could not return later if they did so (Asad 2023: 28–29).

students participating in pro-Palestinian protests are threatened with special reprisals of having their visas revoked and being expelled (The White House 2025a). Taking advantage of the full range of surveillance systems deployed during pro-Palestinian protests last year (e.g., CCTV, key-card tracking, email monitoring), authorities could also gain access to information on who participated in such events and punish them retroactively. In Trump's words, "We will find you, and we will deport you" (The White House 2025c). This move is part of a larger culture-war attack aimed at censoring free speech and curricula about racial inequities and oppression. Professors have likewise been caught up in these actions by having their lectures recorded and their social media posts monitored, leading to investigations, right-wing media attacks, and terminations (Lennard 2024).<sup>6</sup>

Although certainly not restricted to institutions of higher education, related attacks on Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion (DEI) programs have become something of a witch hunt. Programs are being dismantled, websites scrubbed, and staff reassigned or terminated. It bears mentioning that many of the so-called DEI programs at universities have been around for decades under different names, many creating vital opportunities and support structures for underrepresented groups. From this vantage point, blowback against DEI is not simply a response to recent gains made for racial justice; instead, it represents a broader and deeper revanchism in support of a system of white supremacy.

These efforts extend to curricula as well, such that many institutions are now prohibiting required courses in "diversity" topics. The State of Florida has gone so far as to disqualify basic courses in sociology, such as Principles of Sociology, from counting toward general education requirements (Hartocollis 2024). In their place, universities are told to offer so-called "factual" history courses and courses celebrating Western civilization (Hartocollis 2024; Killian 2024). Florida has also passed legislation allowing students to record professors' lectures and report them for bias (University of Florida n.d.). As Zane Willard (2024: 1) describes it, this places faculty in a tenuous position of being "ambivalent subjects who [must] negotiate their critical values and job security while managing the *white* emotions of students, parents, and administrators." Self-censorship is one response, as faculty and departments move to protect themselves in an increasingly hostile climate (Golden 2023). Another recent executive order adds fuel to this fire by mandating anti-DEI policies for non-profit institutions receiving federal funding (The White House 2025b). Many universities have responded by immediately suspending "all general education requirements and major-specific requirements mandating completion of course credits related to diversity, equity, and inclusion" (University Communications 2025). At my institution, this could include hundreds of courses on topics as disparate as Identity and Sexuality, Global Health, Language and Power, The Labor Force, or State and Local Politics. Surveillance of compliance is expected, and programs across the country are struggling to figure out how to meet their educational obligations to students without becoming targets of right-wing attacks.

#### **Dismantling the Research Enterprise**

On January 27, 2025, a funding freeze went into effect for all grants and loans issued by the US federal government (Vaeth 2025). This was part of an orchestrated "pause" on funding intended to give the Trump administration time to assess which grants and loans aligned with its ideological interests (Kozlov and Garisto 2025). It was also an illegal impoundment of funds, in violation of a law put into place after President Nixon abused the authority of the executive office by withholding funding Congress approved for the Clean Water Act (Madel 2012). While the funding freeze on federal grants was partially lifted after a federal judge

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> The Trump administration has already singled out Columbia University for an especially punitive response of being stripped of \$400 million in grant funding for its supposed tolerance of protesters (Svrluga, Meckler, and Natanson 2025), which are cuts that will harm faculty, researchers, staff, and students, not to mention scientific research.

blocked the move (Milman and Betts 2025), uncertainty remains and steep cuts are projected for the National Institutes of Health, the National Science Foundation, and other agencies.

As with the policing of DEI at institutions of higher education, grant agencies and researchers are being subjected to similar forms of surveillance with respect to their funding priorities and research projects. Research studies on the environment, infectious disease, sex and sexuality, or race and ethnicity are likely to be unfunded and unsupported for the foreseeable future. At the National Science Foundation, for instance, staff have been instructed to search through proposals for any objectionable terms (e.g., "institutional," "historically," "socioeconomic," "women," "ethnicity," "disability") and to flag such proposals, most likely to be removed from consideration (Johnson, Dance, and Achenbach 2025). Layered onto these screenings are projected cuts of more than 50% for NSF and steep reductions in the indirect costs that NIH will provide to universities and other research sites (Buntz 2025; Knott and Palmer 2025).<sup>7</sup> These actions signal an official embrace of an anti-science agenda. They will afford discrimination against researchers pursuing most forms of science, will hinder collaborative research globally, and will generate a knowledge and evidence vacuum that allows rapacious climate- and health-destroying industries to advance without meaningful scientific pushback.

### The War on Gender

We are entering a new phase in the aggressive attack on gender roles and identities that do not align with ultra-conservative Christian beliefs. Whether with control over women's bodies or with violence against gender-nonconforming individuals, this phase is animated by a religious position that perversely views tolerance for others as persecution of Christians. Steeped in conspiracy theories and bigotry, such white Christian nationalism embraces narratives of victimization and marginalization, especially at the hands of the state.<sup>8</sup> As one Dallas pastor and avid Trump supporter explains: "You sound like a hysterical maniac if you say the government's coming after us. But I believe they are.... It happened in Nazi Germany. They didn't put six million Jews in the crematorium immediately.... It was a slow process of marginalization, isolation, and then the 'final solution.' I think you're seeing that happen in America" (Alberta 2023).<sup>9</sup> The Trump administration has leaned into this now-mainstream position through executive orders ostensibly designed to protect Christians from persecution and harmonize the state with regressive religious values, especially with respect to the policing of women's and gender-nonconforming bodies. Policing and persecuting others is viewed as the route to protecting conservative Christians. This is the era of white Christian nationalism.

Without question, this position views women as reproductive vessels and understands their normative role as being mothers and submissive wives (Bassett 2024). As Vice President JD Vance puts it: "*Our people* aren't having enough children to replace themselves. That should bother us.... I think we have to go to war against the anti-child ideology that exists in our country" (Licon 2024, emphasis added). The meaning of the term "our people" should be clear: good, *white* Christian evangelicals and far-right conservatives like

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> The move to cap NIH's indirect rate at 15% was temporarily blocked by a federal judge on February 11, 2025 (Glenza 2025).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Trump actively feeds into this Christian persecution complex, for instance by proposing the creation of a task force within the Department of Justice to eradicate "anti-Christian bias" throughout government and society (Madhani 2025).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> This is an instance of what Jessie Barton Hronešová and Daniel Kreiss (2024) have called "hijacked victimhood." It "present[s] dominant groups as in danger, as current or future victims, and in need of protection... from oppressive forces consisting of—or indirectly representing—marginalized and subaltern groups" (Hronešová and Kreiss 2024: 717).

Vance.<sup>10</sup> One of the proposed mechanisms for generating more white births is to levy higher taxes against adults without children (Licon 2024). Another approach, which appeared in a directive from Department of Transportation Secretary, Sean Duffy, is to give preferential treatment for federal grants to "communities with marriage and birth rates higher than the national average" (Regan 2025). Restricting access to birth control is also on the agenda. As an early warning sign, the Department of Health and Human Services has recently removed language from its website about pharmacists' obligation to dispense birth control (Regan 2025). But perhaps white Christian nationalists' most desired way to achieve their patriarchal dreams is to criminalize abortion and surveil and police women into compliance.

In the post-Dobbs moment in the US, nineteen states have passed abortion bans or have restricted abortion access to earlier than the viability standard set in Roe v. Wade (McCann and Walker 2025). For instance, the states of Florida, Georgia, Iowa, and South Carolina have passed six-week bans, which could be well before most women are even aware they were pregnant (McCann and Walker 2025). To ensure enforcement, this has led to increased surveillance of women and those assisting them with reproductive care. As Jolynn Dellinger and Stephanie K. Pell (2024) explain: "Whether abortion laws target providers, aiders and abettors, or women themselves, the criminalization of abortion necessarily involves the surveillance of women. Women's bodies are often the so-called scene of the crime, and their personal data will, more likely than not, be evidence of the crime." Data trails become evidence in this environment: internet searches, period tracker apps, social media posts, text messages, phone and car GPS locations, credit card transactions, and more. For instance, Facebook messages were subpoenaed by police investigators to prosecute a mother who purchased abortifacients online to assist her daughter with terminating her pregnancy (Sanderford 2022). Now that 63% of abortions in the US are occurring with medication that can be shipped across state lines (Dellinger and Pell 2024), surveillance efforts and legal challenges are intensifying. Tip hotlines have also been established for people to report on those they suspect of having illegal abortions (Rahman 2021). The effects of abortion bans and restrictions are felt unevenly too, as one might imagine, with minoritized, economically insecure, and transgender and nonbinary people more likely to have difficulty accessing adequate care (Robbins, Goodman, and Klein 2023).

In the broader war on gender, the Trump administration is dedicated to the complete erasure of transpersonhood. This can be seen in the wave of executive orders denying the existence of more than two genders and scaling back any federal protections for gender-nonconforming people, whether in healthcare, education, workplaces, the military, or in prisons and immigration detention facilities (Advocates for Trans Equality 2025). A particular target of Trump's attack on "gender ideology" (Kurtzleben 2025) is the provision of gender-affirming healthcare, especially for minors, but his actions also "ban transgender women from participating in sports, end recognition of nonbinary people by the federal government, and direct the Department of Defense to target trans military members" (Carson-Holt 2025). These moves draw upon a pernicious moral panic about the supposed vulnerability of cisgender women and girls to trans women (e.g., in bathrooms or locker rooms), when, in actuality, trans people—and especially minoritized trans people—are the ones who are routinely harassed, attacked, and killed (Human Rights Watch 2021). Nonetheless, the anti-trans conservative backlash latches onto media representations of LGBTQ+ people to catalyze narratives of insecurity and to justify the surveillance and exclusion of gender nonconformity (Fischer 2019).

The policing of trans-personhood is an enactment of state violence. For the roughly two million transgender adults in the US (Kurtzleben 2025), it is the symbolic violence of being told that one's identity is invalid or illegal. As Lisa Jean Moore and Paisley Currah (2015: 63) explain, "identity documents do not so much confirm identity as produce and authorize it legally." So when passports or birth certificates codify false

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> This is clearly an articulation of the "great replacement theory" that posits that white, ethnically homogenous populations are becoming a demographic minority, particularly because of immigration, and that their (and the nation's) values are under threat because of such demographic shifts (Ekman 2022).

gender identities, as is now required for new or renewed documents, they also rhetorically assert that one does not count, at least not on their own terms, in the eyes of the state.<sup>11</sup> We will also likely see an increase in structural and social violence, as people are denied work, access to restrooms, participation on sports teams, and restrictions in other areas of public life. Finally, these moves signal physical or existential violence, whether in the form of denied gender-affirming care (Carson-Holt 2025), through an increase in related self-harm or suicide attempts (Simmons-Duffin 2024), or through attacks on transgender people. Just this February, 2025, five individuals were arrested in New York for torturing and killing a twenty-four-year-old trans man, Sam Nordquist, whom they held and subjected to "prolonged physical and psychological abuse" for more than a month before his death (Guardian staff 2025). Anti-trans rhetoric and legal actions by Trump are implicated in such horrific acts of violence. On this front of the war on gender, surveillance serves a privileged mechanism for exposing and eradicating gender nonconformity, for targeting people viewed as fundamentally deceptive because of their gender differences (see also Beauchamp 2019; Magnet and Rodgers 2012).

#### **Demolishing Government**

Under the zealous direction of Elon Musk, the extra-legal Department of Government Efficiency (DOGE) is engaged in nothing less than the full-scale evisceration of government.<sup>12</sup> Beyond the cruelty of mass layoffs, illegal impoundment of federal funds, and deprivation of life-saving food assistance and healthcare for the most needy, there are deeply troubling surveillance implications of DOGE's actions. DOGE's infiltration of government databases represents "the largest data breach in US history" (Brodkin 2025). Musk is neither an elected official nor a Senate-confirmed appointee (Bates 2025), and DOGE is essentially a loose collection of young hackers, not a Congressionally approved agency.<sup>13</sup> Yet, they have gained access to the databases of the US Treasury and tax information on everyone in the country.<sup>14</sup> They have acquired access to the Treasury's ACH Network, which manages financial transactions for the entire government, including incredibly sensitive payments to defense contractors and spies in foreign countries (Bates 2025).<sup>15</sup> They have also secured access to the Office of Personnel Management's federal human resources databases, which includes detailed and potentially compromising information on every federal employee, as well as on former and prospective employees: health records, personnel reviews, social security numbers, biometrics, addresses, birth dates, and more (Bates 2025; Citron 2025). Additionally, DOGE reportedly tapped into the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (FDIC) system, which contains details on most commercial and savings bank deposits in the country (Bates 2025). Access to these systems by Musk and his team contravenes the Privacy Act of 1974, which requires proper vetting of individuals and congressional authorization for collecting, using, or sharing personal data. As Danielle Citron (2025) writes: "No onenot even special government employees-should access agency 'systems of records' without proper

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> This applies not only to transgender people but also to intersex and non-binary people who now cannot receive passports without a binary gender designation. The implications are the potential outing of those individuals when being screened, inconsistencies across their identity documents, and even the forfeiture of passports, as those who submitted passports for renewal are currently not receiving new ones or the return of their old ones (Diaz 2025).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Reducing or cutting government services to the point of failure is part of the design. As Kevin De Liban and Alice Marwick (2024) explain: "DOGE is part of a larger political project to wither the government itself. Diminishing the ability to perform basic governmental tasks will lead to decreased public trust, in turn justifying further cuts and inviting the expansion of the private sphere."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> This being said, DOGE has now taken over the previously established US Digital Service (Sullivan 2025), most likely to provide some legal cover for its actions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> DOGE has obtained access to tax refunds and is pushing to obtain access to all tax returns as well (Gleckman 2025).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Before a court intervention, at least one of Musk's team members had "write" access to these systems, meaning that he could have diverted funds anywhere (Tait 2025).

authorization under the Privacy Act of 1974. Nothing suggests that Musk or his employees have such authority."

The release of any of these data, whether intentional or not, could have dangerous implications for national security. This has already occurred too, with DOGE illegally posting to its website classified information about staffing at a US intelligence agency, the National Reconnaissance Office (Bendery 2025). It is not hard to imagine scenarios where such sensitive data on government employees or others could be sold or given to foreign adversaries—or to newfound "allies" such as Russia. Many working in government agencies are keenly aware of such risks as well and are doing what they can to minimize damage. For instance, in response to one of Musk's recent directives for all federal employees to provide bullet point summaries of their weekly accomplishments or face termination, some agencies advised their staff to "assume that what you write will be read by malign foreign actors and tailor your response accordingly" (Alper et al. 2025).

Under Musk's ambit, surveillance further manifests in the targeting of specific employees or programs for elimination. Apart from mass terminations of probationary workers across the country (Crampton et al. 2025), we are seeing

mass suspensions and projected firings of career civil servants whose work touched diversity or equity initiatives. Mass suspensions and projected firings of career civil servants whose work involves foreign aid. Retaliatory firings of career civil servants involved in investigations or prosecutions of Trump and the January Sixth insurrectionists, with the threat of mass firings to come. Mass firings of Inspectors General without following the statutory process of providing Congress 30 days' notice and specific reasons for the firings. (Bagenstos 2025)

On one hand, these actions are designed to punish those whose work does not align with an ideology of white supremacy or those who are not unflaggingly loyal to Trump. On the other hand, such terminations are intended to gut any possible bureaucratic checks on Trump's authority moving forward.

As for the elimination of government programs, there has been substantial attention given to the hatcheting of the US Agency for International Development (USAID) (Knickmeyer, Lee, and Sherman 2025), but DOGE's use of artificial intelligence (AI) to scour agency data for cuts presents a host of additional dangers. Much of the information in government databases is sensitive, ranging from private details about federal student aid recipients in Department of Education databases, to information about whistleblowers in Department of Labor databases, to patients' personal health information in Department of Health and Human Services databases (Sainato 2025). As Musk is deploying Microsoft's cloud-based Azure AI system to analyze these data, he is also introducing vulnerabilities: "Feeding sensitive data into AI software puts it into the possession of a system's operator, increasing the chances it will be leaked or swept up in cyberattacks. AI can also make errors, for example hallucinating incorrect information when summarizing data" (Natanson et al. 2025). This weaponization of AI is also ideologically driven. Any programs designed to improve services for underrepresented populations will be targeted for elimination, and when one is talking about programs like those provided by the Department of Education, for instance, this could mean the dismantling of the entire department, which is Trump's stated goal (Meckler, Douglas-Gabriel, and Natanson 2025).<sup>16</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Furthermore, in keeping with the Trump administration's anti-science agenda, Musk's team has canceled core Department of Education research contracts for tracking national school performance; this means that for the first time since 1867, parents and policymakers will lack comparative data on school performance and quality (Cohen and Smith Richards 2025).

Musk's interest in demolishing the government may have more to do with reducing unwelcome inquiry into his companies than with fostering "efficiency."<sup>17</sup> After all, even if the federal workforce were cut by twenty-five percent, this would reduce the budget by only one percent because most of the costs are tied up in the military, social security, and Medicare/Medicaid programs (Tanenbaum 2025). Yet, cutting investigators and litigators at federal agencies effectively ends ongoing investigations into or lawsuits against Musk's many companies, including Tesla, SpaceX, Neuralink, and X (Lipton and Grind 2025). Trump's removal of board members at the National Labor Relations Board and the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission further means that those entities lack a quorum for pursuing active cases against X for labor law violations and against Tesla for racial harassment and discrimination (Lipton and Grind 2025). The flipside to these moves is that Musk's unconstitutional oversight of federal agencies means that he is also in a position to influence the awarding of federal contracts to his companies, making his involvement a massive conflict of interest. The stakes are high too, with his companies currently having "100 contracts with 17 federal agencies" for an amassed total of "\$13 billion in contracts over the past five years, making SpaceX, which collects most of that money, one of the biggest government contractors" (Lipton and Grind 2025).

Surveillance under Musk's DOGE means the targeting and removal of any person or program construed as supporting progressive positions. This is a surveillance operation that discursively reads "government" as discriminatory (against whites) and brands any public or humanitarian programs as corrupt and ideologically dangerous by definition. Efficiency, therefore, is only nominally about cost cutting: it is mostly about imposing costs and burdens upon others, especially those who are not in the billionaire class. Such "efficiency" signifies the apotheosis of the capitalist state, where business titans literally run the agencies intended to regulate them.

### **Anticipatory Compliance**

Many companies, especially Big Tech media companies, have preemptively harmonized their operations with Trump's interests. Companies such as Disney, Walmart, Target, and Lowes have all voluntarily cut or scaled back their DEI programs, folding in advance of any request to do so (Masunaga 2025). Disney has further dropped programming that might offend fragile white Christian nationalist sensibilities, such as an animated Pixar miniseries (*Win or Lose*) featuring a trans athlete; the company explained this decision with a statement saying: "many parents would prefer to discuss certain subjects with their children on their own terms and timeline" (Masunaga 2025). Clearly, financial interests motivate these moves by media companies, especially if they fear falling out of favor with the Trump administration. With the Chairperson of the Federal Trade Commission (FTC) appointed by Trump, any mergers that companies would like to execute in the coming years would be depend on FTC approval, so canceling DEI serves the instrumental goal of signaling allegiance to Trump. It likely does not hurt that many CEOs also gave lavishly to Trump's inauguration fund (Kim and Allyn 2024).

In addition to eliminating DEI programs, media companies have radically attenuated any monitoring they might have done to curtail disinformation or hate speech. Whereas after Trump's first election and during the height of the COVID-19 pandemic, social media companies sought to limit disinformation, which was seen as a threat to democracy or to lives, the current moment has seen a normalization of disinformation. Elon Musk led the way by scaling back content moderation at X, done in the name of ending what he viewed as "censorship" of far-right figures like the one he was becoming (Lima-Strong 2024). (Although censorship of pro-Kamala Harris accounts or of any of his critics seemed to be just fine [Joyella 2024; Maruf 2024].) Meta/Facebook has now embraced this position too by "ending its factchecking program in the US and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> However, there is some reporting that Musk's evolution into an anti-government, hard-right culture warrior was partially catalyzed by his anger at having a transgender daughter, Vivian Jenna Wilson. He claims that the "woke mind virus" is to blame for her gender transition, and he devoted himself to eradicating wokeness in response to it (Ingram 2024).

easing content restrictions around immigration and gender identity to focus on 'free expression'. Meta's 'hateful conduct' policy was changed to allow users to accuse transgender or gay people of being 'mentally ill'" (Bhuiyan and Kerr 2025).

These developments have implications for the larger culture of surveillance moving forward. As Alice Marwick explains, "The country's public discourse has shifted to the right, so you no longer have to look at fringe spaces to hear anti-immigrant sentiment, anti-feminist sentiment, anti-trans, anti-LGBTQ sentiment, that stuff is being espoused by people across the elite" (quoted in Clarke 2025). This feeds into what I have elsewhere called *crisis vision*: the active scapegoating, surveillance, and punishment of marginalized others for perceived social, economic, and environmental insecurities (Monahan 2022a). The normalization of anti-DEI stances reifies mythologies of white persecution. Such anti-DEI positions also become a rationale for surveillance of nonwhite or gender-nonconforming people or of anyone whose work or beliefs might challenge the conservative status quo.

### Threats to International Security

The tentacles of the US surveillance state reach far beyond its borders, making the developments I have been describing that much more alarming. Trump is now publicly signaling his allegiance to President Vladimir Putin and turning his back on Ukraine and European allies. The evidence is stacking up quickly: the US refusing to back a UN resolution condemning Russia (Lederer 2025); Trump calling President Volodymyr Zelenskyy a "dictator" and claiming that Ukraine started the war with Russia (Spike 2025); the US suspending offensive cyberoperations against Russia (Barnes, Sanger, and Cooper 2025); the US ceasing military and intelligence support for Ukraine (Gecsoyler 2025; Roth and Holmes 2025); and a televised press meeting with Zelenskyy where Trump and Vance sympathized with Putin and pilloried Zelenskyy for not being sufficiently grateful for America's assistance (Nichols 2025). These actions, which are likely just the beginning, threaten to upend international relations and alignments with disastrous implications for Ukraine, but perhaps will also pave the way for further military conflict in Europe and beyond. As Tom Nichols (2025) cautions: "America's alliances are now in danger, and *should* be: Trump is openly, and gleefully, betraying everything America has tried to defend since the defeat of the Axis 80 years ago. The entire international order of peace and security is now in danger."

With respect to surveillance, US intelligence operations with allies should be called into question as a security risk for participating countries. This may certainly be true for Ukraine, where US intelligence has previously been instrumental in Ukraine achieving degrees of tactical advantage on the battlefield (Najibullah and Dobrynin 2025). Now, it does not seem farfetched to imagine that intelligence about Ukrainian forces may be delivered to Russia. Such informational vulnerabilities could also extend to other European countries, particularly given Russia's robust campaign of hybrid and information warfare against countries like Germany, Poland, and the Czech Republic (Morris and Oremus 2022; Wenzel et al. 2024). Destabilizing European alliances is strategically advantageous for Russia as it seeks to expand its territory and influence. In this international arena, there was already concern that the new US Director of National Intelligence, Tulsi Gabbard, was a Russian asset (Hall and Feinberg 2025), but now Trump and Vance are similarly siding publicly with Russia and attempting to sow discord in Europe (e.g., by weakening the NATO alliance or supporting far-right, pro-Russian political parties like Alternative for Germany [AfD]).<sup>18</sup> This situation also raises questions about the complicity (and exposure) of other countries in the Five Eyes network (UK, Australia, Canada, and New Zealand). Historically, the Five Eyes alliance has allowed the US to tap intelligence networks throughout the world and also circumvent the few legal prohibitions against

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> As Bryce Newell (2021: 342) reminds us: "the overlapping issues of domestic extremism, terrorist violence, white supremacy, and state surveillance manifest in numerous ways and in nations and communities around the world." Tracking how states such as the US or Russia influence those configurations is especially pressing in the current moment.

spying on its own people (Bamford 1983; Greenwald 2014). This arrangement will likely persist, but it is an open question how longstanding US allies will modulate or filter the intelligence they collect and share with the US, and vice versa (Harris 2025).

#### Conclusions

Surveillance in "Trump's America" taps into deep reservoirs of racism, sexism, homophobia, transphobia, ableism, and Christian nationalism. Many of the developments I have sketched in this paper represent a proud, public embrace of far-right positions that were previously viewed as sordid or undignified. They are now becoming mainstream. Such positions are being woven into a state/media/militia policing apparatus designed to dehumanize and punish anyone falling outside this norm. In this moment, many mainstream media and social media companies are eagerly aligning themselves with right-wing agendas by stripping protections against disinformation or hate speech while placing prohibitions on criticisms of Trump. Meanwhile, institutions of higher education have become targets because they present counternarratives to this new orthodoxy, whether by providing a liberal education, teaching undocumented students, attempting to correct systemic inequities, or allowing expressions of dissent.

In this America, there are many perceived enemies. Undocumented immigrants and their communities are especially reviled, but, so too might be anyone presenting as a racial, gender, or religious minority. The demonization and scapegoating of these groups are key to Trump's storyline that minoritized others are to blame for any forms of precarity experienced by working-class white Americans—or even by other minoritized groups. Women who might dare to exercise control over their reproductive choices or who resist becoming submissive wives are also viewed as a threat. Anyone who might assist a pregnant person in obtaining an abortion could likewise be criminalized, harassed, or attacked. LGBTQ+ individuals, and especially trans people, are characterized as being particularly dangerous to Christian nationalist values, leading to efforts to erase them from the social fabric. Government workers across the board—whether firefighters, food-safety inspectors, air-traffic controllers, healthcare workers, or social-security employees—have been painted as agents of the "deep state" and in need of termination. Even federal research agencies (and researchers) have been treated as ideological threats for producing knowledge about disease, the environment, politics, or social inequities.

As surveillance studies scholars know, surveillance is not simply a tool for locating and punishing purported enemies. It is an apparatus of power that produces and reproduces the social order. Therefore, as these changes unfold, they will imprint themselves, in some fashion, on institutions and social structures. They will alter cultural beliefs and values. Even resistance practices, while urgent and necessary, may amplify societal divisions in ways that could be hijacked by what is quickly becoming an authoritarian, if not a fascist, state. The surveillant activities of DOGE, along with the infiltration of government by oligarchs such as Musk more broadly, reveal the dangers of unaccountable, unfettered AI for government functions. Finally, on the global stage, ongoing realignments between the US, Europe, and Russia throw into doubt longstanding military commitments and intelligence-sharing arrangements. The Trump model of governance builds on hate to breed instability and chaos. These are the dynamics we must confront and disarm.

#### References

ACLU. 2024. Trump on Immigration. June 6. https://www.aclu.org/trump-on-immigration [accessed March 3, 2025].

Advocates for Trans Equality. 2025. President Trump's Day 1 Anti-Transgender Executive Order: What You Need To Know. January 28. <u>https://transequality.org/sites/default/files/2025-01/Trump%20Day%201%20Executive%20Order%20Explainer.pdf</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].

02/ECNL Iran%20report\_Digital%20Spaces%20of%20Protest%20and%20Control.pdf [accessed June 1, 2023].

Akbari, Azadeh. 2022. Iran: Digital Spaces of Protest and Control. The Hague, NL: European Center for Not-for-Profit Law. https://ecnl.org/sites/default/files/2023-

- Alberta, Tim. 2023. The Only Thing More Dangerous than Authoritarianism. *The Atlantic*, December 25. https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2023/12/christian-nationalism-danger/676974/ [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Alper, Alexandra, Nathan Layne, Tim Reid, and Valerie Volcovici. 2025. Musk's New Ultimatum Spurs Fresh Confusion among US Government Workers. *Reuters*, February 25. <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/us/after-setback-musk-presses-forwardwith-federal-worker-threats-2025-02-25/ [accessed March 3, 2025].</u>
- Amoore, Louise. 2013. The Politics of Possibility: Risk and Security beyond Probability. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Asad, Asad L. 2023. Engage and Evade: How Latino Immigrant Families Manage Surveillance in Everyday Life. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Bagenstos, Samuel. 2025. Why Write about the Illegality of What Trump and Musk are Doing? *Inside/Outside*, February 2. <u>https://buttondown.com/sbagen/archive/why-write-about-the-illegality-of-what-trump-and/</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Bamford, James. 1983. The Puzzle Palace: Inside the National Security Agency, America's Most Secret Intelligence Organization. New York: Penguin.
- Baragona, Justin. 2024. LA Times Billionaire Owner Killed Op-Ed That Was Critical of Trump's Cabinet Picks, Report Says. Independent, December 13. <u>https://www.the-independent.com/news/world/americas/us-politics/la-times-oped-trump-owner-b2664015.html</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Barnes, Julian E., David E. Sanger, and Helene Cooper. 2025. Hegseth Orders Pentagon to Stop Offensive Cyberoperations Against Russia. *New York Times*, March 2. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2025/03/02/us/politics/hegseth-cyber-russia-trump-</u> <u>putin.html?smid=nytcore-ios-share&referringSource=articleShare</u> [accessed March 7, 2025].
- Bassett, Laura. 2024. What Has J.D. Vance Said about Working Moms? *The Cut*, July 17. <u>https://www.thecut.com/article/jd-vance-working-women-moms.html</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Bates, Christopher. 2025. Musk Is King. *Electoral Vote*, February 4. <u>https://www.electoral-vote.com/evp2025/Items/Feb04-1.html</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Beauchamp, Toby. 2019. Going Stealth: Transgender Politics and U.S. Surveillance Practices. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Bendery, Jennifer. 2025. Elon Musk's DOGE Posts Classified Data on Its New Website. *HuffPost*, February 14. <u>https://www.huffpost.com/entry/elon-musk-doge-posts-classified-data\_n\_67ae646de4b0513a8d767112</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Bhuiyan, Johana, and Dara Kerr. 2025. Zuckerberg's Swerve: How Diversity Went from Being a Meta Priority to Getting Cancelled. *The Guardian*, February 11. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/technology/ng-interactive/2025/feb/11/dei-meta-facebook</u> [accessed March 7].
- Boyce, Geoffrey A. 2016. The Rugged Border: Surveillance, Policing and the Dynamic Materiality of the US/Mexico Frontier. Environment and Planning D: Society and Space 34 (2): 245–262
- Brayne, Sarah, Sarah Lageson, and Karen Levy. 2024. Surveillance Deputies: When Ordinary People Surveil for the State. *Law & Society Review* 57 (4): 462–488.
- Brodkin, Jon. 2025. "Largest Data Breach in US History": Three More Lawsuits Try to Stop DOGE. Ars Technica, February 12. <u>https://arstechnica.com/tech-policy/2025/02/largest-data-breach-in-us-history-three-more-lawsuits-try-to-stop-doge/</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Buntz, Brian. 2025. NSF Layoffs in 2025: Deep Budget Cuts Headed for U.S. Research Sector. *R&D World*, February 21. <u>https://www.rdworldonline.com/nsf-layoffs-in-2025-deep-budget-cuts-headed-for-u-s-research-sector/</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Carson-Holt, Elsie. 2025. "We're Living Through Hell": What Trump's Anti-Trans War Really Means. *The Nation*, February 21. https://www.thenation.com/article/society/gender-affirming-care-bans-hospitals-trump/ [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Center for Constitutional Rights. 2012. Faces of Guantánamo: Torture. <u>https://ccrjustice.org/files/FOG\_torture.pdf</u>[accessed March 3, 2025].
- Citron, Danielle. 2025. DOGE Betrays Foundational Commitments of the Privacy Act of 1974 *Lawfare*, February 7. <u>https://www.lawfaremedia.org/article/doge-betrays-foundational-commitments-of-the-privacy-act-of-1974</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Clarke, Laurie. 2025. "Nobody Was Tricked into Voting for Trump": Why the Disinformation Panic Is Over. *Politico*, January 2. https://www.politico.eu/article/nobody-tricked-vote-donald-trump-disinformation-panic-over/ [accessed March 7, 2025].
- Cohen, Jodi S., and Jennifer Smith Richards. 2025. Elon Musk's Team Decimates Education Department Arm That Tracks National School Performance. *ProPublica*, February 11. <u>https://www.propublica.org/article/department-of-education-institute-education-science-contracts-doge</u> [accessed March 8, 2025].
- Crampton, Liz, Marcia Brown, Danny Nguyen, Ben Lefebvre, Catherine Morehouse, and Eric Bazail-Eimil. 2025. Stunned Federal Workers Brace for the Real-World Repercussions of Trump's Purges. *Politico*, February 15. <u>https://www.politico.com/news/2025/02/15/trump-purges-real-world-consequences-disasters-00204475</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Customs and Border Protection. 2025. CBP GO Mobile Application. February 21. <u>https://www.cbp.gov/about/mobile-apps-directory/cbpone</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- De Liban, Kevin, and Alice E. Marwick. 2024. AI Can't Solve Government Waste and May Hurt Vulnerable Americans. *Tech Policy Press*, December 10. <u>https://www.techpolicy.press/ai-cant-solve-government-waste-and-may-hurt-vulnerable-americans/</u>[accessed March 3, 2025].

- Dellinger, Jolynn, and Stephanie K. Pell. 2024. The Criminalization of Abortion and Surveillance of Women in a Post-Dobbs World. Brookings, April 18. <u>https://www.brookings.edu/articles/the-criminalization-of-abortion-and-surveillance-of-women-in-a-post-dobbs-world/</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Diaz, Jaclyn 2025. Trump's Passport Policy Leaves Trans, Intersex Americans in the Lurch. NPR, February 21. https://www.npr.org/2025/02/21/nx-s1-5300880/trump-passport-policy-trans-gender-intersex-nonbinary [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Ekman, Mattias. 2022. The Great Replacement: Strategic Mainstreaming of Far-Right Conspiracy Claims. Convergence 28 (4): 1127–1143.
- Fischer, Mia. 2019. Terrorizing Gender: Transgender Visibility and the Surveillance Practices of the US Security State. Lincoln, NE: University of Nebraska Press.
- Gecsoyler, Sammy. 2025. Trump Suspending US Intelligence Sharing Is "Suffocating" Ukraine's Hope, Says Ben Wallace. *The Guardian*, March 8. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2025/mar/08/trump-suspending-us-intelligence-sharing-is-suffocating-ukraine-hope-says-ben-wallace [accessed March 8, 2025].</u>
- Gleckman, Howard. 2025. How DOGE's Access to IRS Data Puts Taxpayer Information at Risk. *Forbes*, February 20. <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/howardgleckman/2025/02/20/how-doges-access-to-irs-data-puts-taxpayer-information-at-risk/</u>[accessed March 3, 2025].
- Glenza, Jessica. 2025. Judge Blocks Trump from Cutting Billions in Medical Research Funding. *The Guardian*, February 11. https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2025/feb/11/judge-blocks-trump-medical-research-cuts [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Gohdes, Anita R. 2024. *Repression in the Digital Age: Surveillance, Censorship, and the Dynamics of State Violence*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Golden, Daniel. 2023. Muzzled by DeSantis, Critical Race Theory Professors Cancel Courses or Modify Their Teaching. *ProPublica*, January 3. <u>https://www.propublica.org/article/desantis-critical-race-theory-florida-college-professors</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Greenwald, Glenn. 2014. No Place to Hide: Edward Snowden, the NSA, and the U.S. Surveillance State. New York: Metropolitan Books.
- Guardian staff. 2025. Five Charged with Trans Man's Murder in New York after "Repeated Acts of Torture." *The Guardian*, February 16. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2025/feb/16/trans-man-new-york-five-charged-murder</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Hall, Richard, and Andrew Feinberg. 2025. Tulsi Gabbard's History with Russia Is Even More Concerning than You Think. *Independent*, February 4. <u>https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/americas/us-politics/tulsi-gabbard-russian-connection-dni-trump-syria-b2692244.html</u> [accessed March 7, 2025].
- Harris, Shane. 2025. What the Hell Is Happening to Your Country? *The Atlantic*, March 6. Available from <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2025/03/american-allies-trust-trump-intelligence/681939/</u> [accessed March 8, 2025].
- Hartocollis, Anemona. 2024. Florida Eliminates Sociology as a Core Course at Its Universities. *New York Times*, January 24. https://www.nytimes.com/2024/01/24/us/florida-universities-sociology.html [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Hronešová, Jessie Barton, and Daniel Kreiss. 2024. Strategically Hijacking Victimhood: A Political Communication Strategy in the Discourse of Viktor Orbán and Donald Trump. *Perspectives on Politics* 22 (3): 717–735.
- Human Rights Watch. 2021. United States: Transgender People at Risk of Violence. November 18. https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/11/18/united-states-transgender-people-risk-violence [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Immigration and Customs Enforcement. 2024. ICE Tip Form. <u>https://www.ice.gov/webform/ice-tip-form</u> [accessed March 3, 2025]. Ingram, David. 2024. Elon Musk's Transgender Daughter, in First Interview, Says He Berated Her for Being Queer as a Child. *NBC*
- *News*, July 25. <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/tech/tech-news/elon-musk-transgender-daughter-vivian-wilson-interview-rcna163665</u> [accessed March 8, 2025].
- Johnson, Carolyn Y., Scott Dance, and Joel Achenbach. 2025. Here Are the Words Putting Science in the Crosshairs of Trump's Orders. The Washington Post, February 4. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/science/2025/02/04/national-science-foundation-trump-executive-orders-words/</u>[accessed March 3, 2025].
- Joyella, Mark. 2024. Elon Musk Accused of "Silencing His Critics" as X Suspends Journalists. *Forbes*, January 9. <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/markjoyella/2024/01/09/elon-musk-silencing-his-critics-as-journalists-are-suspended-by-x/</u> [accessed March 8, 2025].
- Kalb, Marvin. 2018. Enemy of the People: Trump's War on the Press, the New McCarthyism, and the Threat to American Democracy. Washington, DC: Brookings Institution Press.
- Keremoğlu, Eda, and Nils B. Weidmann. 2020. How Dictators Control the Internet: A Review Essay. Comparative Political Studies 53 (10–11): 1690–1703.
- Killian, Joe. 2024. Controversial New UNC System Mandate for Instruction in History and Government Advances. NC Newsline, February 29. <u>https://ncnewsline.com/2024/02/29/controversial-new-unc-system-mandate-for-instruction-in-history-and-government-advances/</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Kim, Juliana, and Bobby Allyn. 2024. Tech Moguls Altman, Bezos and Zuckerberg Donate to Trump's Inauguration Fund. NPR, December 13. https://www.npr.org/2024/12/13/nx-s1-5227874/trump-bezos-zuckerberg-amazon-facebook-open-ai-metainauguration-fund [accessed March 7, 2025].

- Knickmeyer, Ellen, Matthew Lee, and Mark Sherman. 2025. Trump Administration Says It's Cutting 90% of USAID Foreign Aid Contracts. Associated Press, February 26. <u>https://apnews.com/article/trump-usaid-foreign-aid-cuts-6292f48f8d4025bed0bf5c3e9d623c16</u> [accessed March 8, 2025].
- Knott, Katherine, and Kathryn Palmer. 2025. NIH Cuts on Hold after States Sue. *Inside Higher Ed*, February 10. <u>https://www.insidehighered.com/news/government/science-research-policy/2025/02/10/federal-judge-temporarily-blocks-nih-rate-cut</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Kocher, Austin. 2023. Glitches in the Digitization of Asylum: How CBP One Turns Migrants' Smartphones into Mobile Borders. Societies 13 (6): <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/soc13060149</u>.
- Kozlov, Max, and Dan Garisto. 2025. Chaos Erupts in US Science as Trump's Team Declares Freeze on Federal Grants. *Nature*, January 28. https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-025-00266-1 [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Kurtzleben, Danielle. 2025. Trump's Executive Actions Curbing Transgender Rights Focus on "Gender Ideology." NPR, February
  <u>https://www.npr.org/2025/02/07/g-s1-46893/trump-anti-trans-rights-executive-action-gender-ideology-confusion</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Lanard, Noah. 2021. Biden Pledged to Close For-Profit ICE Detention Centers. Will He Follow Through? *Mother Jones*, January 27. <u>https://www.motherjones.com/politics/2021/01/biden-pledged-to-close-for-profit-ice-detention-centers-will-he-follow-through/ [accessed March 3, 2025].</u>
- Lederer, Edith M. 2025. US Refuses to Blame Russia for Ukraine War, Splitting with European Allies in UN Votes. Associate Press, February 24. <u>https://apnews.com/article/un-russia-ukraine-war-resolution-trump-zelenskyy-</u> <u>cde221e5850196776525403e788c272c</u> [accessed March 7, 2025].
- Lennard, Natasha. 2024. Meet the First Tenured Professor to Be Fired for Pro-Palestine Speech. *The Intercept*, September 26. <u>https://theintercept.com/2024/09/26/tenured-professor-fired-palestine-israel-zionism/</u> [accessed October 27, 2024].
- Licon, Adriana Gomez. 2024. JD Vance Has Long Been on a Quest to Encourage More Births in the United States. *AP News*, August 16. <u>https://apnews.com/article/jd-vance-childless-cat-ladies-birth-rates-555c0f78ef8dd4c13c88b9e8d5f0024a</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Lima-Strong, Cristiano. 2024. Musk Decries Government "Censorship." His X Has Been More Compliant. *The Washington Post*, September 25. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2024/09/25/elon-musk-x-twitter-free-speech-government-requests/</u> [accessed March 7, 2025].
- Lipton, Eric, and Kirsten Grind. 2025. Elon Musk's Business Empire Scores Benefits under Trump Shake-Up. *New York Times*, February 11. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2025/02/11/us/politics/elon-musk-companies-conflicts.html</u> [accessed March 7, 2025].
- Lopez, C. Todd. 2025. First Flight of Illegal Aliens Arrives at Guantanamo. *DOD News*, February 5. <u>https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/4055497/first-flight-of-illegal-aliens-arrives-at-guantanamo/ [accessed March 3, 2025].</u>
- Maass, Dave. 2024. U.S. Border Surveillance Towers Have Always Been Broken. *Electronic Frontier Foundation*, October 21. <u>https://www.eff.org/deeplinks/2024/10/us-border-surveillance-towers-have-always-been-broken</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Madel, Robin. 2012. Nixon's Clean Water Act Impoundment Power Play. *HuffPost*, March 22. https://www.huffpost.com/entry/nixons-clean-water-act-im b 1372740 [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Madhani, Aamer. 2025. Trump Says He Wants to Root Out "Anti-Christian Bias" from U.S. at the National Prayer Breakfast. PBS, February 6. <u>https://www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/watch-live-trump-delivers-remarks-at-the-national-prayer-breakfast-inwashington-d-c</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Magnet, Shoshana Amielle. 2011. When Biometrics Fail: Gender, Race, and the Technology of Identity. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Magnet, Shoshana, and Tara Rodgers. 2012. Stripping for the State: Whole Body Imaging Technologies and the Surveillance of Othered Bodies. *Feminist Media Studies* 12 (1): 101–118.
- Maruf, Ramishah. 2024. "White Dudes for Harris" Said Their Account Was Targeted by X for the Second Time. CNN, August 6. https://www.cnn.com/2024/08/06/business/white-dudes-for-harris-said-their-account-was-targeted-by-x-for-the-second-time/index.html [accessed March 8, 2025].
- Masunaga, Samantha. 2025. Disney Softens DEI Efforts with Trump Back in Office. *Los Angeles Times*, February 11. <u>https://www.latimes.com/entertainment-arts/business/story/2025-02-11/disney-tweaks-dei-efforts-with-trump-back-in-office</u> [accessed March 7, 2025].
- McCann, Allison, and Amy Schoenfeld Walker. 2025. Tracking Abortion Bans Across the Country. *New York Times*, February 19. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2024/us/abortion-laws-roe-v-wade.html [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Meckler, Laura, Danielle Douglas-Gabriel, and Hannah Natanson. 2025. Trump Preps Order to Dismantle Education Dept. as Doge Probes Data. *The Washington Post*, February 3. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/education/2025/02/03/trump-educationdepartment-dismantling-executive-order-draft/ [accessed March 8, 2025].</u>
- Milman, Oliver, and Anna Betts. 2025. Federal Judge Temporarily Blocks Trump's Halt of Federal Grants and Loans. *The Guardian*, January 28. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2025/jan/28/trump-pauses-grants-loans</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Molloy, Parker. 2025. News Organizations Are Tiptoeing around What We All Saw. *The Present Age*, January 21. <u>https://www.readtpa.com/p/news-organizations-are-tiptoeing</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Monahan, Torin. 2017. Regulating Belonging: Surveillance, Inequality, and the Cultural Production of Abjection. *Journal of Cultural Economy* 10 (2): 191–206.

- ——. 2021. Reckoning with COVID, Racial Violence, and the Perilous Pursuit of Transparency. Surveillance & Society 19 (1): 1–10.
  - ----. 2022a. Crisis Vision: Race and the Cultural Production of Surveillance. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- 2022b. Privatization Cultures and the Racial Order: A Dispatch From the US. In *Changing of the Guards: Private Influences, Privatization, and Criminal Justice in Canada*, edited by Alex Luscombe, Kevin Walby and Derek Silva, 290–294. Vancouver, CA: University of British Columbia Press.
- Monahan, Torin, and David Murakami Wood. 2018. Borders and Mobilities. In *Surveillance Studies: A Reader*, edited by Torin Monahan and David Murakami Wood, 121–123. New York: Oxford University Press.
  - -----. 2022. Revitalizing Dissent: Imperatives for Critical Surveillance Inquiry. Surveillance & Society 20 (4): 326-332.
- Moore, Lisa Jean, and Paisley Currah. 2015. Legally Sexed: Birth Certificates and Transgender Citizens. In *Feminist Surveillance Studies*, edited by Rachel E. Dubrofsky and Shoshana Amielle Magnet, 58–76. Durham, NC: Duke University Press.
- Morris, Loveday, and Will Oremus. 2022. Russian Disinformation Is Demonizing Ukrainian Refugees. *The Washington Post*, December 8. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2022/12/08/russian-disinfo-ukrainian-refugees-germany/</u> [accessed March 8, 2025].
- Najibullah, Farangis, and Sergei Dobrynin. 2025. How Important Is US Intelligence for Ukraine's War Effort? Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, March 8. <u>https://www.rferl.org/a/us-intelligence-sharing-pause-restrictions-ukraine/33340241.html</u> [accessed March 8, 2025].
- Natanson, Hannah, Gerrit De Vynck, Elizabeth Dwoskin, and Danielle Douglas-Gabriel. 2025. Elon Musk's Doge Is Feeding Sensitive Federal Data into AI To Target Cuts. *The Washington Post*, February 6. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/nation/2025/02/06/elon-musk-doge-ai-department-education/[accessed March 8, 2025]</u>.
- Newell, Bryce Clayton. 2021. Introduction: Domestic Terrorism, White Supremacy, and State Surveillance. *Surveillance & Society* 19 (3): 338–344.
- Nichols, Tom. 2025. It Was an Ambush. *The Atlantic*, March 1. <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2025/02/ukraine-us-relations-trump/681880/</u>[accessed March 8, 2025].
- O'Rourke, Ciara. 2025. An ICE Tip Line Was Not Paused Because of Reports about Elon Musk. The Claim Started as Satire. *Poynter*, February 4. <u>https://www.poynter.org/fact-checking/2025/ice-tip-line-shut-down-elon-musk-reported/</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Rahman, Khaleda. 2021. Texas Website Urges People to Report Anyone Having Abortion after Six Weeks. *Newsweek*, September 1. <u>https://www.newsweek.com/texas-website-urges-people-report-anyone-having-abortion-six-weeks-1624862</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Reeves, Joshua. 2017. Citizen Spies: The Long Rise of America's Surveillance Society. New York: New York University Press.
- Regan, Alison. 2025. Reproductive Choice Remains under Attack. *Electoral Vote*, February 12. <u>https://www.electoral-vote.com/evp2025/Items/Feb12-3.html</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Richer, Alanna Durkin, Michael Kunzelman, and Ashraf Khalil. 2025. Trump Pardons Upend Massive Jan. 6 Prosecution by Freeing Rioters and Dismissing Cases. *AP News*, January 21. <u>https://apnews.com/article/capitol-riot-trump-pardons-jan-6f6e23bcd84eaed672318c88f05286767</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Robbins, Katherine Gallagher, Shaina Goodman, and Josia Klein. 2023. State Abortion Bans Harm More Than 15 Million Women of Color. *National Partnership for Women & Families*, June. <u>https://nationalpartnership.org/report/state-abortion-bans-harm-woc/</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Roth, Andrew, and Oliver Holmes. 2025. US Suspends All Military Aid to Ukraine in Wake of Trump-Zelenskyy Row. *The Guardian*, March 4. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2025/mar/04/us-military-aid-ukraine-pause-trump-zelenskyy-updates [accessed March 8, 2025].</u>
- Rubio-Goldsmith, Raquel, M. Melissa McCormick, Daniel Martinez, and Inez Magdalena Duarte. 2007. A Humanitarian Crisis at the Border: New Estimates of Deaths among Unauthorized Immigrants. *Immigration Policy Center*, February. <u>https://www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/sites/default/files/research/Crisis%20at%20the%20Border.pdf</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Sainato, Michael. 2025. "Constitutional Emergency": Senior US Democrat Demands Inquiry into Musk's Government Blitz. *The Guardian*, February 7. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2025/feb/07/bobby-scott-musk-doge-investigation</u> [accessed March 8, 2025].
- Salter, Mark B. 2004. Passports, Mobility, and Security: How Smart Can the Border Be? *International Studies Perspectives* 5 (1): 71–91.
- Sanderford, Aaron 2022. Facebook Data Used to Prosecute Nebraska Mother, Daughter after Alleged Abortion. Nebraska Examiner, August 10. <u>https://nebraskaexaminer.com/2022/08/10/facebook-data-used-to-prosecute-nebraska-motherdaughter-after-alleged-abortion/</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Scannell, R. Joshua. 2021. Policing Plague and Rebellion in the Carceral Surround. Interdisciplinary Justice Research 10: 297-320.
- Simmons-Duffin, Selena. 2024. More Trans Teens Attempted Suicide after States Passed Anti-Trans Laws, a Study Shows. *NPR*, September 26. <u>https://www.npr.org/sections/shots-health-news/2024/09/25/nx-s1-5127347/more-trans-teens-attempted-suicide-after-states-passed-anti-trans-laws-a-study-shows</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Singh, Maanvi. 2025. "They're Hurting Our Children, Our Babies": US Schools on High Alert Amid Trump Immigration Raids. *The Guardian*, February 6. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2025/feb/06/trump-immigration-raids-schools</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].

- Sinton, Kacie, Alex Aley, and Amanda Alvarado. 2025. Man Accused of Attacking News Reporter, Saying "This Is Trump's America Now." *WIFR*, January 5. <u>https://www.wifr.com/2025/01/05/man-accused-attacking-news-reporter-saying-this-is-trumps-america-now/</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Slevin, Colleen. 2024. Man Accused of Attacking TV Reporter, Saying "This Is Trump's America Now." *AP News*, December 27. <u>https://apnews.com/article/tv-reporter-attack-trumps-america-40c4c3622bf85baef9cefbd50d50fcec</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Spike, Justin. 2025. After Years of Firm Support, 10 Days Upended the US Approach to Ukraine. *Associated Press*, February 22. <u>https://apnews.com/article/ten-days-that-upended-us-support-for-ukraine-8930c01a15910a7ad8a7f7c7fac9ba3a</u> [accessed March 7, 2025].
- Stahl, Maya. 2025. What Some Colleges Say They'll Do if Immigration Authorities Come to Campus. The Chronicle of Higher Education, January 27. <u>https://www.chronicle.com/article/what-some-colleges-say-theyll-do-if-immigration-authoritiescome-to-campus</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Sullivan, Mark. 2025. Elon Musk's Doge Is Draining the Life From the Once-Vaunted U.S. Digital Service. *FastCompany*, February 25. <u>https://www.fastcompany.com/91284625/us-digital-service-uncertain-future-in-doge-era</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Svrluga, Susan, Laura Meckler, and Hannah Natanson. 2025. Trump Administration Cancels \$400 Million in Funding to Columbia University. *The Washington Post*, March 7. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/education/2025/03/07/trump-columbiauniversity-federal-grants-canceled/ [accessed March 8, 2025].</u>
- Tait, Robert. 2023. Trump Says Vow to Deport Millions of Undocumented People Has "No Price Tag." *The Guardian*, November 8. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2024/nov/08/trump-mass-deportation-plan</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- 2025. US Watchdog to Investigate Musk "Doge" Team's Access to Payment Systems. *The Guardian*, February 14. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2025/feb/14/musk-doge-payment-system-investigation</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Tanenbaum, Andrew. 2025. It's Official, Musk is Now the Senior Co-President. *Electoral Vote*, February 13. <u>https://www.electoral-vote.com/evp2025/Items/Feb13-1.html</u> [accessed March 8, 2025].
- Undocumented Student Resource Center. 2025. If U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) Comes to Campus. https://www.niu.edu/undocumented/education-and-training/ice.shtml [accessed March 3, 2025].
- United States Holocaust Memorial Museum. N.d. 1933–1939, The Weapons of Dictatorship: Terror and Propaganda. <u>https://exhibitions.ushmm.org/propaganda/1933-1939-dictatorship/forging-unity-and-allegiance-the-hitler-cult</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- University Communications. 2025. A Message From University Leadership: UNC System Office Memorandum Regarding Federal Contracting Compliance. February 10. <u>https://www.unc.edu/posts/2025/02/10/a-message-from-university-leadership-unc-system-office-memorandum-regarding-federal-contracting-compliance/</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- University of Florida. N.d. In-Class Recording. https://aa.ufl.edu/policies/in-class-recording/ [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Vaeth, Matthew J. 2025. Temporary Pause of Agency Grant, Loan, and Other Financial Assistance Programs. January 27. <u>https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/25506191-omb-memo-1-27/</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Walby, Kevin, and Courtney Joshua. 2021. Community Crime Prevention and Crime Watch Groups as Online Private Policing. Safer Communities 20 (4): 237–250.
- Warren, Robert. 2024. US Undocumented Population Increased to 11.7 Million in July 2023: Provisional CMS Estimates Derived from CPS Data. *Center for Migration Studies*, September 5. <u>https://cmsny.org/us-undocumented-population-increased-injuly-2023-warren-090624/</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
  Weissman, Sara 2025. Campuses No Longer Off-Limits to ICE. *Inside Higher Ed*, February 5.
- Weissman, Sara 2025. Campuses No Longer Off-Limits to ICE. Inside Higher Ed, February 5. <u>https://www.insidehighered.com/news/government/politics-elections/2025/02/05/campuses-no-longer-limits-ice</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Wenzel, Michał, Karina Stasiuk-Krajewska, Veronika Macková, and Kateřina Turková. 2024. The Penetration of Russian Disinformation Related to the War in Ukraine: Evidence From Poland, the Czech Republic and Slovakia. *International Political Science Review* 45 (2): 192–208.
- White, Khadijah Costley, Daniel Kreiss, Shannon C. McGregor, and Rebekah Tromble. 2024. *Media and January 6th*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- White House, The. 2025a. Additional Measures to Combat Anti-Semitism—Executive Order. January 29. https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/2025/01/additional-measures-to-combat-anti-semitism/ [accessed March 3, 2025].
- ——. 2025b. Ending Illegal Discrimination and Restoring Merit-Based Opportunity. January 21. <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/2025/01/ending-illegal-discrimination-and-restoring-merit-based-opportunity/[accessed March 3, 2025].</u>
- 2025c. Fact Sheet: President Donald J. Trump Takes Forceful and Unprecedented Steps to Combat Anti-Semitism. January 30. <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/fact-sheets/2025/01/fact-sheet-president-donald-j-trump-takes-forceful-and-unprecedented-steps-to-combat-anti-semitism/</u> [accessed March 3, 2025].
- Willard, Zane Austin. 2024. Ambivalent Surveillance: Teaching in the Times of Anti-Woke. *Communication and Critical/Cultural Studies*: 1–18.
- Zhang, Joy, and Michael Barr. 2021. Harmoniously Denied: COVID-19 and the Latent Effects of Censorship. Surveillance & Society 19 (3): 389–402.